
MOTOR CARRIER ADVISORY COUNCIL
Connecticut Department of Motor Vehicles

60 State Street, 2nd Floor Multi-Media Room

Wethersfield, Connecticut

Thursday, February 2, 2017
Meeting Minutes

Attendees:  MCAC Chairperson Christopher Smith, Commissioner Mike Bzdyra, Chief Operating Officer Jim Rio, Lieutenant Garfield Green, Millie Torres-Ferguson, Sharon Geanuracos, Bob Sardo, Joe Ciotto, George White, Michaela Rosenberger, Vanita Smith, Lynn Zelek, Iliana Rodriguez, Tiffany Hardwick, DMV; Chris Henry, David West, Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration; Dave Hiscox, Don Braman, Department of Transportation OS/OW; Paul Farrell, Department of Energy and Environmental Protection; Sergeant Patrick Sweeney, Connecticut State Police, TSU; Marc Papandrea, Department of Revenue Services; Joe Scully, Motor Transport Association of Connecticut; Jean Cronin, CT Bus/COSTA; Joan Nichols, CT Farm Bureau; Joe Miller, Taxicab and Livery Council
I.
Call to Order

Motor Carrier Advisory Council (MCAC) Chairperson Christopher Smith called the meeting to order at 1:03 p.m. and began the meeting with introductions.  Commissioner Mike Bzdyra from the Department of Motor Vehicles (DMV) welcomed everyone in attendance and stated that he looks forward to continuing to work with all of the MCAC members.
II.
Approval of June 2, 2016 MCAC Meeting Minutes
Commissioner Mike Bzdyra made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 2, 2016 meeting.  Joe Ciotto from DMV seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
III.
Chairperson’s Remarks

After introductions, Chairperson Christopher Smith proceeded right into the discussion on legislative proposals for the 2017 regular session of the Connecticut General Assembly. 
IV.
Review of Legislative Proposals for the 2017 Regular Session of the General Assembly

State Agencies
DMV – Attorney Sharon Geanuracos from DMV distributed a summary of DMV’s legislative proposal that highlights the proposed changes that affect the motor carrier industry.  Attorney Geanuracos noted that DMV is proposing changes to section (§) 14-29 of the Connecticut General Statutes (C.G.S.) that would make it the responsibility of an insurer to provide coverage that meets the minimum requirements for taxi, livery, school bus, STV, motor bus and service bus vehicles.  Coverage requirements change based on a number of variables (e.g. number of passengers) and DMV should not be responsible for confirming that coverage requirements are met.
Attorney Geanuracos also reviewed proposed changes to § 14-44k(f) C.G.S. that would ease some of the disqualification penalties for CDL or CLP holders.  This change was the result of a CDL audit this past year.  Additionally, changes were proposed to Public Act 16-182 to exclude CDL and CLP holders from the diversion program that was created by this act to comply with federal anti-masking provisions.  Attorney Geanuracos stated that there is also a separate towing bill, specifically dealing with the disposition of abandoned motor vehicles, that was submitted by DMV.  If anyone would like a copy, they can contact her and she will provide it.  Additionally, Attorney Geanuracos stated that her contact information is provided on the bottom of the summary if any questions arise.

DRS – Marc Papandrea from the Department of Revenue Services (DRS) reported that DRS does not have any specific legislative proposals to discuss at this time; however, DRS has reviewed the numbers for the diesel fuel tax through the next ten (10) months and there is not much of a fluctuation in the rate, which is currently at 41.7 cents per gallon.
DESPP – Sergeant Patrick Sweeney reported that the Department of Emergency Services and Public Protection (DESPP)/Connecticut State Police (CSP) has no legislative proposals to report at this time; however, CSP is dealing with OS/OW permits regarding PRISM.  Sergeant Sweeney stated that the purchase order is going out this week or next for twenty (20) LPR units to outfit CSP’s commercial fleet.  Chris Henry from the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMSCA) asked Sergeant Sweeney how CSP is doing with Title VI.  Sergeant Sweeney responded that he would have someone contact Mr. Henry to provide an update.
DOT – David Hiscox from the Department of Transportation (DOT) asked if a motor carrier is only a vehicle that transports passengers or if all commercial vehicles are included.  Chairperson Smith clarified that under the definition of “motor carrier” in § 14-163c C.G.S., vehicles that carry passengers and other commercial vehicles used both in intrastate or interstate commerce are included. 
Mr. Hiscox reported that DOT has one legislative proposal that affects the motor carrier industry.  If a vehicle is over-weight and has an indivisible load (a load which cannot be split apart), an account code is currently issued to the carrier and the related fee calculation is cumbersome.  DOT would like to move away from account codes and switch to an annual fee.  Attorney Geanuracos asked if this proposal will have any effect on DMV’s IRP operations and Mr. Hiscox responded that it would not.  DOT has also seen legislation submitted for modular homes, which are seen by many as “moving roadblocks” due to their size.  The proposal seeks modular homes to be treated like any other indivisible load.  DOT will be coordinating a response to this proposal.  
DEEP – Paul Farrell from the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (DEEP) stated that DEEP does not have any related legislative proposals to discuss; however, he discussed the Volkswagen diesel settlement with the EPA and DOJ and stated that this was one of the largest environmental settlements to date (with a total of about 20 billion dollars).  About half of the money will be provided to the drivers for restitution.  The rest will be split between a ZEV investment fund, where 2.7 billion dollars will be invested into electric vehicle charging infrastructure and the last 2 billion dollars will be given to the fifty (50) states based on the percentage of affected vehicles in each state.  About 51 million dollars will be coming to Connecticut for the 2.0 diesels and about 5 million will come to Connecticut for the 3.0 diesels.  The money will not come directly to the State, but will be held with a trustee and used for grant solicitations.  The trustee will approve the grant solicitations and cut the checks directly to the awardees.   DEEP has started a public process for the grant solicitations.  DEEP must complete a certification and a mitigation plan to submit to the trustee before the solicitation process can start, but the process does not begin until a trustee is assigned.  There is a webpage (www.ct.gov/deep/vw) where people can sign up for e-mail notifications and there is a public informational meeting scheduled next Thursday where comments from the public are requested.  Attorney Geanuracos added that DMV also had to propose legislative changes for Connecticut to be considered in the settlement.

Motor Carrier Industry 
MTAC – Joe Scully from the Motor Transport Association of Connecticut (MTAC) added his organization’s thoughts on the modular home bill and stated that this bill is being pushed by out-of-state entities.  MTAC thinks that improving processes for Connecticut-based business should occur first (which is currently being worked on).  MTAC held the same position on this matter last year as well.  Mr. Scully also stated that he will be going to the DEEP meeting next week and that MTAC has members interested in the upcoming grant opportunities.  Mr. Scully reported that he testified on the mileage tax bill and will also appear to testify regarding tolls.  MTAC would like CDL applicants tested faster.  Mr. Scully added that the backlog has been reduced, but he looks forward to the process continuing to improve.

CT Bus/COSTA – Jean Cronin from the Connecticut Bus Association (CT Bus) and the Connecticut School Transportation Association (COSTA) stated that CT Bus has no legislation to discuss; however, CT Bus is working with DOT to try to modernize the motor bus regulations that have not been updated since 1952.
In regard to COSTA, Ms. Cronin stated that the biggest issue currently is getting through the process with new school bus drivers.  Ms. Cronin stated that the delay seems to result from DESPP with the background checks.  Sergeant Sweeney from DESSP stated that they have gotten better but the process can still take a few months to complete.  Sergeant Sweeney stated that gun permits take up a lot of time at DESPP.  Ms. Cronin added that school bus drivers are in shortage and, as a result, COSTA is putting in a proposal for streamlining the process and to try to move school bus background checks to a higher priority level.  Additionally, Ms. Cronin stated that the testing schedule at DMV is also increasing the waiting periods.

Additionally, many COSTA members are upset about A endorsements, which are for private schools and similar entities.  COSTA believes this endorsement creates a safety concern.  COSTA is neutral on the seat belt bill, but stated that there is a very large cost to adding seat belts to buses.  Ms. Cronin discussed the seatbelt account that has not been accessed by any companies and thought there may be a problem with the language in the statute.  Attorney Geanuracos clarified that the problem is not in the language, but that a carrier can be a town or a private bus company working for a town.  The towns do not need to use this account because they are already exempt from sales tax.  Attorney Geanuracos stated that many buses are registered in the name of the town and that no companies had accessed the fund.  Attorney Geanuracos stated that she and Ms. Cronin can continue this discussion offline.
Connecticut Farm Bureau – Joan Nichols from Connecticut Farm Bureau had no legislative proposals to discuss.
Taxicab and Livery Council – Joe Miller from the Taxicab and Livery Council reported that he met with industry representatives, Lyft, Uber, the Office of Policy and Management (OPM), DOT and DMV regarding Transportation Network Companies (TNCs) and how they fit into DMV and DOT laws and regulations.  There have been bills submitted to add regulations for TNCs.  The Taxicab and Livery Council is hoping that DMV and DOT take its viewpoint regarding TNCs into consideration, but that TNCs do not see themselves as “for hire” companies.  The Taxicab and Livery Council believes that the Department of Revenue Services (DRS) is missing out on revenue and feels that it is unfair that taxi and livery drivers are waiting for background checks, while TNCs are not having official background checks performed.
V.
Intelligent Transportation Systems/Commercial Vehicle Operations (ITS/CVO)
U.S. DOT Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA) 
Chris Henry from FMCSA shared a letter from headquarters regarding MAP-21 and stated the FMCSA is very pleased with DMV.  He added that Connecticut’s state plan keeps DMV in compliance.  Mr. Henry congratulated Commissioner Mike Bzdyra, George White, Joe Ciotto and all involved DMV staff for their hard work.  Commissioner Bzdyra extended a thank you to the staff as well.
Mr. Henry introduced David West who is the new state grant program specialist at FMCSA (replacing Karl Boehm who retired) and distributed a summary regarding grants in Connecticut.  Mr. Henry stated that Connecticut’s current grant obligation is about 13 million dollars.  About 10 million of that is still available to spend.  The grant obligation to DMV is about 12.5 million dollars and about 3.2 million of that money has been spent.  The summary provides a breakdown by grant.  Mr. Henry stated that Connecticut has the most grant money for CDL in the country.  There is about 2 million dollars left to spend for CVISN and about 1.5 million left for CVSD and the New Entrant Program.  Between DMV and CSP, there is about $576,000 left to spend on PRISM and there is about $423,000 left to spend between DOT and DMV on data improvement.  There are three (3) new applications in for high priority grants.  DMV has one for CVISN/ITD and CVSD has one for traffic enforcement/motor coach.  DOT applied for funds for training officers who complete traffic reports.
Dave Hiscox from DOT reported that in November the State, in conjunction with FMCSA, requested training under PRISM.  Between Lieutenant Vance from CSP and Lieutenants Smith and Bridge from DMV, a training session was held in Meriden to train every inspector in the state on PRISM and catching out-of-service operators who are still operating.  Chris Henry added that six (6) people from FMCSA conducted sixty (60) investigations on Connecticut companies and issued claim letters against about thirty (30) of those companies for a total amount of $300,000 in federal violations.

Mr. Henry also reported that the entry-level driver training rule was delayed until March.  FMCSA is transitioning to its new director, Elaine Chao.  Mr. Henry stated that improving infrastructure is a goal for the new administration; however, FMCSA is currently under a hiring freeze.  Additionally, the FAST Act was a five (5) year transportation bill, but the program was not funded for the full five (5) years.  The FAST Act is under a continuing resolution that is good until the end of April.  The current Connecticut grants run until September 30, 2017 so the funds are safe for now, but new grants that are being applied for will be rolled out in bits and pieces.  FMSCA is not authorized to issue all of the funds at this time.  Mr. Henry does not know if the high priority grants will be funded.  Congress has to extend the continuing resolution until fall and align the FAST Act with the funding.  Mr. Henry will keep everyone updated.

Connecticut Motor Carrier Safety Assistance Program (MCSAP) 
Chairperson Smith stated that Lieutenant Bridge could not attend this meeting; however, he did provide a handout regarding MCSAP statistics.  Additionally, the weigh station report form July 1 through December 31, 2016 is on the website.  Joe Scully from MTAC asked for clarification if the $4.4 million in infractions/misdemeanors is the actual collected amount.  Chairperson Smith clarified that this is the assessed amount, but that some cases are nolled, dismissed or reduced.
Connecticut Commercial Vehicle Information Systems and Networks (CVISN)/Performance Registration Information Systems Management (PRISM) Safety Program 
Bob Sardo from DMV provided a summary regarding CVISN and PRISM and discussed some highlights of the summary.  Mr. Sardo stated that CVISN will now be called HP-ITD.  Mr. Sardo noted that the summary contains a recap of the discussions from the last MCAC meeting, but he did not discuss these items in detail.  Mr. Sardo stated that a one (1) million dollar grant was received in September 2016 and that the summary document lists the projects that this grant was awarded for.  Additionally, DMV also received a $60,000 grant for PRISM and several CVSD-related projects (including hardware purchases).  Mr. Sardo noted that DMV had applied for $122,000, but was granted $60,000.
Mr. Sardo also reported that DMV applied for 1.8 million dollars for the FY2017 HP-ITD (CVISN) grant for IRP simplification, an integration consultant, CT CVIEW Portal helpdesk consultant and DOT OS/OW O & M and hosting support.  Mr. Sardo has been informed that DOT OS/OW O & M and hosting support is a lower priority grant for FMCSA funding.  Mr. Sardo also noted that DMV and DOT are working with Connecticut Academy of Science and Engineering (CASE) to study Virtual Weigh Stations (VWS).  Mr. Sardo stated that VWS can help focus law enforcement staff on unsafe carriers instead of safe carriers.  He added that unsafe carriers may bypass weigh stations to avoid inspections; therefore, VWS will capture data on a continuing basis and identify these unsafe carriers.

Lastly, Mr. Sardo stated that the CVISN website is being renamed; however, the old site will redirect to the new site.  Mr. Sardo would like to work with the industry representatives to publish information regarding the new CVISN site, which will be https://www.cmvportal.ct.gov.
VI.
Other Business
The next MCAC meeting is tentatively scheduled for June 29, 2017.

VII.
Adjourn

Chairperson Smith adjourned the meeting at 1:55 p.m.
1

